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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition No 0151/2021 by G.K. (Hungarian) on support for low-cost airlines 
during COVID-19 pandemic

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner calls for support for low-cost airlines so that they can continue to provide 
cheap tickets for citizens with modest income after the pandemic. He is worried that only 
wealthy will be able to travel by air in the aftermath of the pandemic.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 28 May 2021. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
227(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 25 October 2021

‘The Commission’s observations 

The Commission is fully aware of the deep impact that the COVID-19 outbreak had on the 
aviation sector. It understands the petitioner’s view that airlines (including traditional and low-
cost airlines) may need to receive support to endure this crisis, in the interest of their employees 
and consumers at large.

Member States can indeed support airlines (including low-cost airlines) by granting them State 
aid. State aid measures are designed by Member States (not by the Commission), including with 
respect to the undertaking(s) that will benefit from a given State aid measure. The 
Commission’s role is then to assess the compatibility with the internal market of State aid 
measures notified to it by Member States. 

In addition to rules that are normally applicable to aid to airlines, following the COVID-19 
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outbreak, the Commission adopted a Temporary Framework, last amended in January 20211. 
Its objective is to enable Member States to make use of the full flexibility within the State aid 
rules to support the economy and businesses, including the aviation sector, in facing the 
challenges of the COVID-19 outbreak. Member States can also grant aid to airlines to 
compensate for direct damages resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic under Article 107(2)(b) 
of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU). Based on the Commission’s 
case history and feedback provided by Member States, with whom it is in constant dialogue, 
the Commission considers that the existing rules are sufficient to cater for the needs of airlines.

In this unprecedented situation, the Commission is committed to work in close cooperation with 
Member States and the aviation sector, to monitor the evolution of the crisis and find workable 
solutions to mitigate the economic impact of the COVID-19 outbreak (including for low-cost 
airlines), in line with EU rules and while preserving effective competition. The Commission is 
treating all COVID-19 related notifications as a matter of priority and, since March 2020, the 
Commission has worked closely with Member States to allow airlines to receive the necessary 
support to endure the crisis within the applicable EU competition rules. So far, the Commission 
has approved aid measures for airlines and airports totalling more than EUR 18 billion and it is 
currently assessing further aid measures in favour of airlines. The Commission is committed to 
continue reviewing proposed State aid measures for airlines – including both traditional and 
low-cost airlines – in a timely, efficient, transparent, objective and non-discriminatory manner.

The Commission would also like to recall that the EU has taken a number of COVID-19 actions 
in order to preserve the competitive structure of the aviation market during the pandemic. This 
is the case for instance with regard to the slot alleviation rules that ensure the efficient use of 
airport capacity during the pandemic.

Nevertheless, the Commission stresses that the decision to grant – or not to grant – State aid to 
specific undertakings lies exclusively with Member States. In principle, it is for the Member 
States to design and propose State aid measures – including to decide which undertaking(s) 
(e.g. which airline(s)) to support with a given State aid measure. The competences granted by 
the EU Treaties to the Commission do not enable it to request Member States (let alone to oblige 
them) to grant State aid to specific undertakings. This decision lies exclusively with the relevant 
Member State(s).  

Therefore, the Commission invites the petitioner to direct his request to the relevant national 
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authorities. 

Conclusion

The Commission considers that the petitioner’s claim, as it currently stands, should be directed 
to national authorities. Should one or some national authorities be willing to grant State aid to 
low-cost airlines and notify such project to the Commission, the Commission is committed to 
review such project in a timely, efficient, objective, transparent and non-discriminatory way, as 
it has been doing so far.’


